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Thank you, Brad, for the introduction. And a double dose of gratitude to all of my colleagues in 

the English department and the parents, family, and friends who are here today to support your 

graduates. This is a remarkable time for all of us, particularly for our students, who have 

grappled with an extraordinary and, in many ways, still unimaginable year and a half in which 

the world as we know it keeps shifting under our feet.   

To the students, congratulations! You did it! You made it! This spring and summer we have 126 

Masters and PhD students and 278 undergrads graduating across the department’s six areas: 

Literature; Creative Writing; Linguistics; Writing, Rhetorics and Literacies; Secondary 

Education; and Film and Media Studies; as well as the online English BA and English’s graduate 

programs both online and on ground.  

Graduates: whatever came before this moment has undoubtedly shaped who you are, but now 

you get to decide where you’ll go next.  

To prepare for this address, I tried to recall what advice I wanted to hear when I was a graduate 

myself. This led to the surprising realization that my own college graduation was twenty years 

ago this month, which—combined with one of my own student’s comments that nostalgia for the 

early aughts is “in” right now—made me want to turn off my camera and mute my mic and 

pretend I had a bad Wi-Fi connection.  

So, overwhelmed with the inexorable march of time, I went back to one of my favorite poems 

from my childhood—a poem that’s grown in meaning for me in each subsequent decade. It’s the 

first in a series of poems, all about a little box. Here is “The Little Box” by the Serbian poet 

Vasko Popa.  

The little box gets her first teeth 

And her little length 

Little width little emptiness 

And all the rest she has 

The little box continues growing 

The cupboard that she was inside 

Is now inside her 

And she grows bigger bigger bigger 

Now the room is inside her 

And the house and the city and the earth 

And the world she was in before 

The little box remembers her childhood 

And by a great great longing 

She becomes a little box again 
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Now in the little box 

You have the whole world in miniature 

You can easily put it in a pocket 

Easily steal it easily lose it 

Take care of the little box 

As a child, I thought this poem was cute. I liked the idea of a little box who grew up and 

engulfed everything around her. Consumed the house and the world and then boxed herself back 

up again so everything could live with her forever. As an adolescent, I imagined in the little box 

a rebellion; she grows restlessly and assiduously then revolts when she becomes too much for 

herself, reverting to an unassuming trinket small enough for a shelf. Unnoticed but teeming with 

life and knowledge.  

As an adult, I wonder about the “you” in the poem. The little box contains the world, so who is 

left to claim her? Who would have the audacity to put her in their pocket? Who would be 

careless enough to lose the world in miniature?  

Think about it. We’ll come back to these questions at the end.  

It would be easy to draw an allusion here to us all being inside little boxes right now and be done 

with it; after all, we’ve spent over a year inside Zoom frames. We’ve grown accustomed to 

seeing each other over the disconcerting chasm of near/far computer space, both a saving grace 

for staying in touch and a drain on our eyes and hearts. But this won’t be forever. So, instead, 

let’s imagine the future when we emerge from behind our screens and have to contend with a 

world that is both fundamentally the same and monumentally transformed.   

֎ ֎ ֎ 

I teach film and media studies, so I study the way media reflects who we are socially and 

culturally, how characters are situated in their imagined environments, how lighting and décor 

and sound help frame and engender meaning. I am lucky to also be a writer—scholarly, of 

course, but also for the popular press and the screen. So, I’m going to give you advice, as these 

sorts of talks call for, but I’m going to do it in an episodic format; forewarning, it’s an anthology 

series, so we’ll be skipping around in genre. I’ll be the voiceover; you can take your position as 

the plucky young protagonist poised to embark on their next great adventure.  

Episode 1: Don’t be afraid of opportunity 

Fade in on a small apartment in the heart of a college town. It’s 
a little crowded, a little cluttered, but it’s well-lit, which 
really makes all the difference. You sit at a desk reading 
through a list of job ads. You have a plan all worked out and 
know exactly what you’re going to do with the rest of your 
life…or so you’ve been telling people. Actually, you’re anxious 
because you have no idea where to go from here.  

Frustrated, you try to throw a crumpled ball of paper into the 
trashcan, miss, lose your balance, topple over in your chair and 
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end up in a heap on the ground. Don’t worry, though. It’s a 
sitcom; you’re fine. As you dust yourself off and begin to stand, 
you tangle your foot in the cord of your laptop. It slides toward 
the edge of the desk, but you catch it at the last moment. In the 
resulting scramble to save your treasured computer, you click on 
a link you’d skimmed past before.  

A new browser window opens and something unexpected catches your 
eye—an opportunity you weren’t even looking for that isn’t 
anything you’d ever imagined you’d try. You hesitate for a moment 
then decide, why not? If it doesn’t work out, it wasn’t ever 
something you expected to cross your desk anyway. You send an 
email asking for more information. 

Flashforward a week, three months, a year, later. That 
opportunity you thought was outside your wheelhouse or that you 
figured you were underqualified for actually turned out to be 
fulfilling and wonderful. Maybe it will lead you on a path toward 
a great story…Or, at least, it will result in a few hilarious 
hijinks that will give you a chuckle when you tell this story to 
your grandchildren.  

The takeaway: Almost every exciting thing that’s happened to me professionally has happened 

because I decided to try something I wasn’t sure about but where I figured it couldn’t hurt to toss 

my hat in the ring. Don’t be afraid of an opportunity that presents itself. If you have the 

resources and the time to try, do, even if it wasn’t exactly what you had planned. 

 

Episode 2: Just start writing 

 
Fade in. A dark and stormy night in a ramshackle cabin by a lake 
that you have no business being in alone at 1am. It’s winter. The 
roads are closed on account of the blizzard and the lake is 
frozen over, but you can tell from the look of it that the ice is 
very thin and deep, deathly cold water lies below. Also, the 
cabin is haunted. Everyone says so.  

You rented the cabin on Air BnB so you could work on your novel, 
but the fireplace that keeps going out on its own, the moaning 
walls, and the bleeding stovetop are decidedly distracting.  

The doorknob starts rattling, seemingly of its own accord. You 
call out. No one answers. You spend a sleepless night staring at 
the door, which now seems to be faintly glowing.  

You make it to morning, bleary-eyed and terrified. Outside, the 
day seems bright and cheery; the roads have thawed. There are two 
options. You could stay and do a little more research; after all, 
you survived the first night and there might be a secret to the 
glowing door worth uncovering. Or, you could head home and work 
on your novel in the safety of your local coffeeshop surrounded 
by people who are corporeal and alive.  

It takes you three minutes to pack and you’re on the road in 
five. Sometimes it’s better to work with what you have than risk 
losing yourself to what could be. 

The takeaway: The best professional advice I ever received was to just start writing, even if you 

feel you aren’t ready or you want to stay behind and wait and gather more information. You can 
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extrapolate this advice for other aspects of life as well, if you’re not a writer. Research and 

preparation are exceptionally important, but there’s a point at which you’re better off doing 

rather than planning—a point at which you just need to get started.  

Episode 3: You can eat an elephant if you take small bites 

based on a true story 

Fade in. You move to a new city for graduate school and, because 
you don’t have any friends yet, you also join a karate dojo for 
exercise and to meet people and to do something that’s not so 
cerebral all the time. On the first night, you try to throw a 
punch and sprain your wrist; you feel ridiculous. Your instructor 
asks what you do for a living and you tell him about your 
dissertation and how it’s going to take you years to finish, how 
it all feels so daunting. “You’ll get there,” he says. “After 
all, you can eat an elephant if you take small bites.” You laugh. 
It seems silly that first night.  

Cue the sports montage. A series of vignettes show you 
intermittently sitting in your grad classes by day and learning 
how to properly throw a punch at night. You start earning higher 
belt ranks and start actually writing your dissertation. Both 
things take years, but you get better and further a punch and a 
page at a time.  You get your black belt, but don’t stop 
training. Every week, your instructor asks how your elephant is 
coming along even as you begin to teach alongside him. “Fine, 
fine,” you answer. Until one day you realize… “Actually,” you 
say. “I finished it.”  

The takeaway:  It may seem cliché but breaking down a seemingly insurmountable task into 

small chunks will make the large task more manageable. The key is not looking at the elephant 

but instead at whatever you have to accomplish next, that day or that hour. You’ve done it 

already, managed to work your way through two or four or five years here at ASU, taken on an 

enormous undertaking one bite at a time.  

And last: Episode 4: Be flexible 

Fade in, to a global pandemic. One day, it was Tuesday. The next 
day, you and everyone you know has forgotten what month it is or 
the last time you wore real pants. You stockpile toiletries and 
canned goods, sneaking out of your apartment at odd hours so you 
can avoid large groups of people at the grocery store. You have 
your ears perked to the radio and your eyes on your Twitter feed 
at all hours of the day and night. You take to dressing like the 
Big Lebowski in private and a masked bandit in public. Everyone 
starts talking about a “new normal,” as if that’s remotely 
comforting. 

At first, when they announce you won’t be going back to campus 
for the remainder of your penultimate year of college, you panic. 
Learning online is difficult and frustrating. You miss your 
friends and even your professors. Some of your professors are 
decidedly better at navigating Zoom than others, which is its own 
adventure. As months turn into a year and your own graduation 
grows nearer, you realize that even though this has been like 
nothing you ever expected, you are more flexible, capable and 
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adaptable than you ever realized. You made it to graduation 
despite the challenges, perhaps even flourished.  

You have come out the other end of this journey with a degree, 
that you fought for and earned. You prevailed. And you are 
forever changed.  

One last takeaway: I don’t need to tell the class of 2021 that life is unpredictable. You’ve seen it. 

You’ve lived it. You also now have valuable firsthand experience with how to be flexible, how to 

adapt to unusual circumstances and map uncharted terrain.  

֎ ֎ ֎ 

I could just leave it here. I wouldn’t be the first showrunner to introduce an enigmatic metaphor 

in season 1 and then never satisfactorily resolve that narrative arc. But I promised I would come 

back to the little box.  

Popa writes, “You have the whole world in miniature / You can easily put it in a pocket / Easily 

steal it easily lose it.” This is a warning and a celebration; it can be both and neither at once. 

Think what it means to have the world at your fingertips. Would you take that opportunity even 

if it involved risk? Once taken, would you safeguard it with all your power? 

Your years of study at ASU, whether as an undergraduate in one of the English department’s six 

areas or as a graduate student, have given you your own world in miniature, a little box of 

knowledge and experience and life to carry in your pocket and keep safe and whole. This world 

you’ve earned through your hard work and study is a tremendous privilege, but also a 

considerable responsibility. And with the ever-shifting ground we find ourselves traversing these 

days, it behooves all of us to take our privileges and responsibilities seriously.  

For those of you who’ve spent the preceding years of your college or graduate career reading 

texts or watching films or studying language or teaching, remember that no matter where you 

end up, working through, deciphering, and explicating meaning will always be relevant and 

necessary to the preservation of culture and humanity. For those of you who write, the creation 

of meaning—the construction of story and character and narrative and beauty—is one of the 

primary ways we form communities and strive to change institutions that have not always had 

everyone’s best interests at heart.  

We are all—all of us—storytellers and readers; as graduates of ASU English, you have hopefully 

learned and will continue to practice ways to wield those powers of creation and interpretation 

conscientiously—with both passion and care.  

With that, I want extend to each of you another heartfelt congratulations! I wish you all the 

power to see yourself in the world and for the world to see itself in you. Remember: take care of 

the little box. 

 

 


